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FRIENDSô SCHOOL OLD SCHOLARSô ASSOCIATION 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

WINTER NEWSLETTER, NOVEMBER 2022 
 

Dear Old Scholar 
 
Firstly, I owe an apology. Old Scholars will have been expecting a newsletter in the spring or 
summer of this year, but your secretary, who puts these things together, had to complete his 
Masterôs and ran out of time. Then when he did hand in, he suddenly had a lot of work for his 
day job and now we find ourselves due for a winter newsletter. So, my apologies, but, for 
having missed a newsletter, this one is fairly weighty so donôt print but just dip into the sections 
that might be of interest to you. 
 
Throughout this newsletter there are some particularly nice photos of the school in action sent 
by Philipp Doermer (YG 1980) and those are labelled as such (there are other photos not 
taken by Philipp, also labelled as such). The photos are from between 1978 and 1980 (Iôm 
told).  Also some lovely accounts of school life in the late 40s and early 50s. 

Photo of an art class by Philipp Doermer 
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Annual General Meeting 202 2 & 2023  
We held our second hybrid Annual General Meeting back in the traditional May slot. It was 
well attended online and in person. Old Scholars can read the minutes of the meeting on the 
Minutes and Accounts page, but you have to log-in first. Email me at fsswosa@gmail.com if 
you donôt have your log-in details.  
 
We also welcomed Rebecca Chong (YG 2008) as the latest member of the Old Scholarsô 
Association Committee. Rebecca was a member of the Quartet when at school, then later 
came back to work in the marketing department before setting up various food-related 
businesses, specifically working in running Street Food events, including Off the Beaten Truck 
in Saffron Walden. 
 
The Committee has been discussing how to make our AGM more interesting and we are 
working on plans for the AGM 2023 meeting both in-person and online, about which I will be 
in touch in due course. The provisional date for our AGM is Saturday 20th May 2023 at 2.30pm 
at the Friendsô Meeting House in Saffron Walden 
 
Old Scholarsô Accounts 
As Old Scholars will be aware, there has been a delay in getting the Old Scholars accounts 
audited due, mainly, to the pandemic. I am pleased to confirm that the accounts have been 
completed, audited and are on the website here. (Again you have to log-in to view these). 
 
 
The School  Site  
Since the AGM and the last 
newsletter, Chase New 
Homes' plans for part of the 
school site have been 
approved by the Planning 
Inspectorate. This includes the 
conversion of the main school 
building into flats. For further 
information and a link to the 
Planning Inspectorate's 
decision notice and Statement 
of Reasons, please visit the 
Old Scholars news post here. 
 
 
View of asphalt ƛƴ ƭŀǘŜ тлΩǎ by Philipp 
Doermer. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  

http://www.oldscholars.com/MinutesandAccounts
mailto:fsswosa@gmail.com
https://www.offthebeatentruck.co.uk/
http://www.oldscholars.com/MinutesandAccounts
https://oldscholars.com/frmProfile.aspx?S=czs398c


27th November 2022  www.oldscholars.com 

3 
 

Facsimile of Friendsô School WWI Plaque in the Quaker Meeting House  
 

 
 

 
This facsimile of the First World War plaque that used to be in the school library has now been 
erected in the burial ground of the Friends' Meeting House in Saffron Walden, opposite the 
one 'war grave' of Stephen Walker - last named on the plaque - and son of the then 
Headmaster of Friends' School. 
 
The text next to the plaque facsimile reads:  
 
Quakers and military service  
 
Quakers have long held 'that conformity unto the one eternal principle...the light of Christ 
manifest in the conscience' (Elizabeth Bathurst, 1679 ) is the basis of our way. 
 
Many Quakers have found their conscience calling them to reject the bearing of arms as a 
solution to any conflict. Quakers are well known as a peace church for their conscientious 
objection to violence. Some Quakers have explored their conscience in specific conflicts and 
found that they must fight. 
 
During the First World War, Old Scholars of Friends' School reflected this individual 
conscience. 153 served in the Army, 7 in the Navy, 26 in the Air Force, 57 in the Friends' 
Ambulance Unit and 18 on the Friends' War Victims Relief Committee. Of the Conscientious 
Objectors, 23 were exempted and 7 were imprisoned. 66 Old Scholars were exempted on 
other grounds. We commemorate all those who have lost their lives following their conscience. 
  

Photo by Martin Hugall. 
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Setting the Record Straight: Response s to the Previous Newsletter  
I have received a few responses to my previous newsletter, some of which specifically 
respond to Duncan Woodôs (YG 1952) account of Jenny Ellinor. Here are the responses: 
 
Brenda Williams (née Milford, YG 1948)  
ñI am YG 1948, and probably one of the last OS of the war years, now aged 91. I was so 
pleased to have the Newsletter, and feel I must respond to some of the contents therein. I was 
in the same year as Fulvio Cassuto and knew him well [an obituary of Fulvio Cassuto was 
included in the last newsletter], along with his mates John Plank and Tony Marus. In fact he 
was the last OS I met, as we were at the OS Reunion for wartime pupils - I don't remember 
what year that was, possibly in the seventies. 
 
Jennie Ellinor was our headmistress, but when I first arrived at Walden (not ñFriendsôò then) in 
1941 our headmistress was Sylvia Clark. I believe she went on to the Friendsô School in 
Lebanon - I wonder if that still exists. Gerald Littleboy was our headmaster, Arnold Brereton, 
ñABò, was the deputy head, taught maths and was very strict. ñBBJò Bernard Jacob was our 
geography master, and ñPumpsò was our science master - Mr Pumphrey. There was a newly 
built Biology room outside the playroom on the Boys side. Never forgotten was ñFidoò, or Miss 
Yapp, our latin teacher, nor Dorothea Kemp who taught me German right into the sixth form, 
which was a very small collection of pupils who stayed on after the age of 16 and School 
Certificate. 
 
I found the archived photos [included in the last newsletter] most interesting. It was good to 
see the Avenue again, but I don't recognise the buildings around it. There were hard tennis 
courts on the right, and the Sanatorium at the far end. I spent the Easter holidays in the latter 
when I was 13 and got mumps just before the end of term. Just beyond the Biology classroom 
block, there was a small row of rabbit hutches, as some people brought their pets with them. 
The Junior School was somewhere next to the water tower. The first picture of the dining room 
was as I remembered it. We sat boy, girl, boy, girl, at every table, and on Tuesdays we moved 
round a place in each direction, thus getting new neighbours. My first year in 1941 the under-
12 girls had to wear pinafores. The photo of the Woodwork room also reminds me that my 
father, with a failed Cabinet Making business in the East End (later bombed), donated all the 
remaining wood of all sorts to the school and the woodwork master at the time was most 
appreciative. 

The Dining Hall in the late 70s, by Philipp Doermer. 
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Jackie Cassidy (née Steger, YG 19 65) 
ñI just wanted to correct the impression given of Jenny Ellinor in the newsletter. 

When I arrived at FSSW in September 1963 to join the Sixth Form, Jenny was Deputy 
Headmistress. When the (rather intimidating) headmistress retired, December 1963, Jenny 
was passed over for the Headmistress role for an incomer whose style was very un-FSSW; 
she left after a term and Jenny was appointed. I presume she was initially passed over 
because she was extraordinarily sweet-natured and gentle, a lovely woman. I was very fond 
of both her and Kenneth Nicholson. I always remember his great love for T.S. Eliot. When Eliot 
died, I, Val Baker (née Pringle, YG 1965) and Barbara Phillips (née Burtt, YG 1965) had to 
read lengthy extracts from the óFour Quartetsô in morning Meeting.ò  
 
If the theme of this newsletter, and indeed every OS newsletter, is memory, especially given 
the news of the future plans for the school site, then these responses, and Jackieôs evocation 
of Tom Eliotôs Four Quartets, give the perfect opportunity to ruminate on its complex and 
mercurial nature: ñSee, now they vanish, // The faces and places, with the self which, as it 
could, loved them, // To become renewed, transfigured, in another pattern.ò (Thanks, Tom). 
 
John Robertson (YG 1955) 
 
A full version of Johnôs recollections will be available on the website, but here is an extract: 
 
ñCame the day in 1948 when I had to report to my new boarding school [é] I can remember 
the first journey, and the uncomprehending dread of what was about to happen as the 30 miles 
rolled by. The noise of the boys' playroom, and the queuing up in lines ready to file in to the 
dining room for tea, clutching my pot of home-made jam, with mum peering anxiously in 
through the playroom door. The school kitchens had been refurbished during the summer 
holidays, and the work was not quite finished. So for the first three or four days we lived on 
sandwiches, which again did not make the school seem to be a very inviting place.  
 
The first term, judging from the set of letters that my mother kept, was not my favourite time. 
Some heartstrings must have stretched a bit during the first few weeks. But gradually I settled 
in, school became bearable, and I began to take an interest in what was going on. Looking 
back now, I know that I was very lucky indeed to have been sent to that school [é] 
 
School Staff  

 
A quarter of a century or so later 
than John describes, biology 
teacher, Denby Allen's class by 

Philipp Doermer. 
 
The headmaster, a Mr. 
Gerald Littleboy, kept his 
hand in at teaching 
mathematics by taking one 
form through the school, 
and it happened to be my 
form. Consequently we got 
to know the headmaster 
better than most pupils. He 
was a well-respected 
figure, formal and 
reasonably strict, but with 

a nice sense of humour when it suited him. Our class suffered a bit as he was often called out 
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of the class to deal with some crisis or other, but he got me through "O" and "A" levels, so I 
can't complain. 
 
The headmistress, Jennie Ellinor, [é] [had] several pronounced nervous habits, such as 
coughing through her nose while she was speaking. Coughing is not the right word, it was 
more of a letter "k" pronounced with your mouth shut, but it was of course ripe for imitation. 
[é] My closest contact with her was preparing for Evening Meeting on a Sunday. Two pupils 
were selected to read the lessons each week, and regularly at 2.15 on a Sunday afternoon 
Jennie would put us through it. She sat right at the back, and made us read and reread the 
lesson until she was satisfied and we were fed up. Half a second for commas, a full second 
for full stops, and every word to be projected in full with appropriate expression. I once spent 
a full three quarters of an hour reading and rereading a short passage until she was satisfied 
[é] 
 
Pride of place I think must go to Norman Rogers, who joined the school at the end of my first 
year to replace Mr. Stanger and teach woodwork. He also left the school to move on to 
Cheltenham the same year that I left, so we were in a sense contemporaries. I took woodwork 
to "O" level, but not during the last two years, so tended to lose contact a bit, but even so was 
responsible for his farewell speech on behalf of the school. [é] [H]e insisted that woodwork 
had an equal place alongside maths, English and all other subjects. He could not abide any 
hint that it might be considered to be of a lower standing, a blue-collar rather than a white-
collar activity. He taught well, and drove us to adopt high standards in our work. He was not 
universally liked, because those that were not interested in woodwork often found themselves 
the subject of a tongue-lashing. But it was his insistence that nothing but the best is good 
enough, and his expectation that we should all aspire to it, was something that was most 
marked about his teaching. [é] 
 

Another image of a lesson in 
progress in the late 70s. Brian 
Gatward here by Philipp Doermer. 

A very close second must 
be Richard Sturge, a 
devoted music master at 
the school, whose 
specialisation was choral 
singing. Individual form 
singing lessons 
culminated in the entry of 
a group of us into festival 
competitions before our 
voices broke, but he will 

be chiefly remembered for his work with senior choir and small choir. Senior choir was 
voluntary but was well attended, and included a considerable sprinkling of staff, including the 
headmaster. Main practice night was Wednesday night after prep., with supplementary 
practices before morning assembly for the girls on two mornings (altos and sopranos) and the 
boys on the other two mornings (tenors and basses). We learned our parts separately, and 
then brought them together on a Wednesday evening, when another member of the music 
staff would help out on the piano while Richard conducted and cajoled. Each year we worked 
towards a big summer performance of some work or other, usually given in Saffron Walden 
Parish Church and up in Friends' House in London. The orchestra to support these 
performances was usually put together from old scholars who had gone on to a musical career, 
or other friends of Richard and the school. The choice of work was determined by Richard, 
based on the likely ability of the choir, which inevitably varied from year to year. I was lucky in 
that the years I was in the choir were subsequently recognised as being the peak of his 
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achievement. I cannot claim the credit, as it has been attributed to the presence of the 
headmaster in our ranks, which ensured good discipline during rehearsals! Bach's B minor 
Mass, Verdi's Requiem and the Faure Requiem were favourite works, but his biggest 
undertaking was Handel's double choir Oratorio "Israel in Egypt". [é] 
 

School Life  

It is odd how the minute you leave a school it changes. You are suddenly amongst strangers. 
What has been your life for seven years is suddenly, irretrievably lost. Even the first Old 
Scholarsô Weekend amongst a number of your contemporaries is different. You have lost the 
thread, no longer in tune with the school's soul, which has moved on with the appointment of 
new staff and a new generation of pupils. I loved the school so much that this change surprised 
and disappointed me. There is no way you can regain the family feeling that you once enjoyed. 
It was also a time of great change, with the spread of television, the approach of the "swinging 
sixties", and a more relaxed regime in a number of ways. My headmaster also retired as I left 
the school, and Kenneth Nicholson came in from the very relaxed environment of St. 
Christophers, Letchworth to lead the school, so it was inevitable that the school would change 
its character to a certain extent. So what was there can never be recreated. I just count myself 
very lucky to have experienced such a close-knit, caring and supportive community [é] 
 

A typical day started with the prefect-on-duty being woken up by the alarm clock, as far as I 
remember it would have been about 6.50 a.m.. A quick dress and a cursory wash before 
grabbing the hand-bell from its shelf, and then a spirited clanging up and down the stairs at 
7.00 a.m. to raise the first wave of pupils. A repeat clanging at 7.15 to raise the second lot, 
and then a three minute warning bell at 7.27 a.m. for the first collect of the day. All gathered 
in the boysô playroom in form rows, and once silence had fallen - not too difficult at that time 
in the morning - the school filed into the dining room for breakfast, junior forms first. Everyone 
had an allotted table for breakfast and lunch, so you always ate with the same (mixed) group. 

                     Two images to illustrate the kind of change described in the above passage by Philipp Doermer. 
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Only at teatime were you seated at the tables in the order that you entered the room, but this 
time the boys sat separately from the girls. 
 
Breakfast was cereal or porridge, dispensed from a bowl on each table, followed by a cooked 
breakfast handed out from a trolley for the head of the table to serve. Toast, butter and 
marmalade followed, although I must admit that I am finding it difficult to remember the exact 
details. Did we have tea to drink, or was it just water? 
 
After breakfast it was back to the dormitories to make our beds and generally tidy up. Two 
were delegated each week to sweep out the dormitory following bed-making. Then it was 
general preparation for the day, ready for the assembly collect at 8.50 a.m. Choir practice of 
course for some. Bells were rung for the Assembly collect, and then we all filed across the 
front of the school to the Assembly Hall. Assembly took about 15 - 20 minutes, and then school 
proper started about 9.15 a.m.  
 
Classes were 35 - 40 minutes long, with a recess in the morning, where milk and slices of 
bread were distributed to the starving. Bells were rung again to bring us in for the second 
session, and then again for the lunchtime collect. The whole running of the school revolved 
around this brass hand-bell, which was on the go from morning till night! It was quite sizeable, 
I would guess about six inches across the bell mouth, and of course had to bring people in 
from the far side of the playing field. Ringing this bell was a sort of virility symbol, some prefects 
wielding it into paroxysms of clanging, others just swinging it to and fro. 
 
Lunch was the formal meal of the day, usually three courses. Head of each table was a 
member of staff or a sixth former. On his right or left sat the waiters, and second in were the 
packers, the least popular seats on the table. After the soup, the packers packed up the plates 
and the waiters took them to the hatch. The main course was dispensed from trolleys for the 
head of the table to serve, similarly the puddings, the packers and waiters doing their job 
between each course. The Headmaster and Headmistress sat at top table on a raised dais 
together with senior members of staff, and prefects and sixth formers in rotation. The meal 
started and ended with a silent grace, initiated by the pinging of a little bell on top table.  
  
Lessons recommenced about half an hour after lunch, and school continued to about four. 
Then came the first real block of spare time of the day. Those doing sport usually ran on later. 
Others could do what they liked. Various clubs were available, particularly those clubs that 
needed daylight, and the swimming baths were open for two sessions, one for the girls and 
one for the boys, supervised by the master or mistress on duty. Mixed bathing sessions were 
organised, but not on a regular basis. 
 
Then came the clanging of the bell for the tea collect, which was usually the rowdiest, and we 
all filed into tea, filling up the tables in the order we entered. High tea was provided, anything 
from scrambled egg to heated tinned tomatoes or kippers, with bread and butter to follow. 
Occasional special treats of sticky buns or some other cakes were provided. Then one had a 
free 15 or 20 minutes before prep (homework), and this was traditionally spent walking up and 
down the ñAvenueò, kicking the stones at each end to mark each ñlapò. One walked in social 
groups, but this was the traditional time for one to walk out with oneôs ñcoupleò, the boyfriend 
or girlfriend of the moment. 
 
Then the clanging of the bell for prep, which started about 6.00p.m., with one hour for the 
junior forms and up to one and three quarter hours for the senior forms. Prep was done in 
oneôs form room, supervised by a sixth former or prefect, who was supposed to do his own 
prep at the same time. 
 
And then came the next block of spare time before bed. Many more clubs were available on 
different days of the week, two or three to an evening, so there was always a good choice of 
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things to do. They ranged from the Natural History Society to the Model Railway Society, and 
of course choir practice and rehearsals for any forthcoming productions. First form bedtime 
began about 8.00p.m., with the more senior forms being summoned in turn up to about 
9.30p.m. Up to the washroom for a quick wash, then into the bedroom to get ready for bed. 
ñLights outò followed a period for reading or chatting, and then one was supposed to go to 
sleep. This must have been the most trying time for the master on duty, who had to supervise 
the whole process through five forms and some nine dormitories, most of which were not 
feeling particularly sleepy! Slipper fights, pillow fights and water bomb fights were common, 
usually with a lookout tracking the master on duty, but eventually the dormitories succumbed 
to the night. Bedroom prefects took over about 10.00p.m. when the master on duty finished 
his rounds. [é] 
 
School Experience  
 
It took me I suppose a couple of terms to settle in, and I cannot remember that much about 
the early days at school. I did not join many clubs, so spent most of my time ñhanging aroundò 
in the form room or the boyôs playroom. I detested sport, and avoided it at every opportunity, 
so that cut down my choice of spare time activities. But crazes swept the school, as they 
probably still do. Folded paper ñfortune-tellersò, paper aeroplanes, folded paper ñwater 
bombsò, seasonal games like conkers, and other games like chess, battleships, attack and 
card games. [é] 
 

 
A fitting image of 'hanging around'. Left to Right: Sharon Taylor, Helen Sergeant, Philipp Doermer himself and not quite sure 
of the person on the right (?), all YG 1980 by Philipp Doermer. 

And so into the sixth form. Four subjects to take at ñAò level:- pure maths, applied maths, 
physics and chemistry, with only two teachers, the headmaster for the first two and Stanley 
Pumphrey for the second two. I canôt remember much of the first year sixth, but for the second 
and final year I was appointed one of four prefects on the boys side, whose duties have been 
outlined earlier. Two of us were actually appointed prefects for the last half of the preceding 
summer term, partly to help out the preceding years prefects and partly, I suspect, to help the 


